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BY EMAIL

6th September 2007

Dear Sir/Madam

LAMBETH SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT: GUIDANCE AND STANDARDS FOR HOUSING DEVELOPMENT AND HOUSE CONVERSIONS

Thank you for consulting with the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on Lambeth’s Draft Supplementary Planning Document on Guidance and Standards for Housing Development and House Conversions. Since our members are likely to be very much affected by what is proposed in some of the sections of this document we would like to raise a number of concerns and hope these will be taken on board. 

We have specific comments to make on the following sections:

Section 1: Residential Space standards

Section 2: Amenity space and play space for new developments

Section 7: Lifetime Homes

Section 1: Residential Space standards

The internal layout of buildings falls under the Building Regulations and therefore does not fall within the remit of the Town and Country Planning legislation. The HBF, therefore, very much objects to the imposition of any additional standards by local authorities seeking to control the internal space dimensions of new market housing. We would draw your attention to paragraph 30 of Planning Policy Statement 1 (PPS1), which states that:

“Design policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in the Building Regulations for energy efficiency.”   

I should explain in a little more detail why the industry objects to the imposition of overly prescriptive space standards and why the planning system to date has not normally attempted to influence the type of product produced by home builders. As you are aware, within London, the demand for homes and the limited supply of land has resulted in both land and property being very expensive. There is, consequently, fierce competition among developers to secure suitable development sites and so in order to pay the price of the development land sought by the landowner, house builders must optimise densities to achieve the returns necessary to make the development viable.

We are concerned that by increasing the size of homes this would reduce the number of homes that could eventually be built. Keeping the price of these homes at affordable levels would only be possible if the land vendor can be persuaded to accept a lower price for his land. It would be naïve, however, to imagine that this will happen in view of the scarcity of land in London suitable for residential development. A developer planning to provide fewer, but larger, homes on a site will never be able to compete successfully for a site against another developer proposing smaller units of accommodation. More units on a site would achieve a much better level of return for the landowner. Thus, the ‘large unit’ developer will always be outbid for land by the developer proposing a larger number of smaller units of accommodation. 

Even if developers were able to secure sites in Lambeth on which to build larger units of accommodation, the housing would still be more expensive than most people could afford, thereby only adding to the undersupply of affordable homes in Lambeth. Consumers, afterall, will buy the space they can afford to purchase. The oft-inferred link between household size and size of accommodation is a tenuous one to say the least, if not non-existent and this is especially the case in London which operates at the extreme end of the UK housing market in terms of variations in property prices, incomes and the ability to pay. If consumers cannot afford to purchase large homes there is little point in requiring developers to provide them (however laudable the intention behind the Council’s policy).

Finally, all developments must respond to the nature and character of their location. Developers seek to build the type of homes that people want and can afford reflecting the nature of the specific local market in which the development is located. What works in one part of London may not be appropriate in another. The construction of larger, and consequently, more expensive units in this part of London could be counter-productive and actually militate against the policy objective of providing more affordable homes to help foster more mixed, balanced and sustainable communities.

Consequently, we would strongly advise against Lambeth adopting this policy, otherwise it could find itself left with a number of housing development sites within its portfolio incapable of economic development. This would have implications for Lambeth meeting its substantial housing target of 28,910 additional new homes by 2016. It is, therefore, our considered view that this Draft Supplementary Planning Document, if accepted in its current form, will have a significant impact on the viability of development sites and the quantity of housing being delivered contrary to the Council’s own, central Government’s and the Mayor’s housing policy for London. 

Section 2: Amenity space and play space for new developments

Although we recognise that it is a legitimate objective of the planning system to control the layout and provision of space within new developments, we are anxious, for reasons similar to those outlined above, that these should not become overly prescriptive. 

Houses

Para. 2.7: If by ‘private amenity space’ you mean private gardens then the policy should say this. While providing 30m2 of garden space per house is a helpful guide, we would object to this being applied uniformly in all developments across the borough.  The construction of houses with smaller gardens might suit some tighter urban development sites. 

Flats

Para 2.8: The provision of 50m2 of communal gardens with an additional 10m2 per flat seems overly high as a general guide and may be inappropriate and financially unviable in some circumstances, especially small development sites within already densely developed areas. 

Paragraph 2.11 calls for the developer to submit a “landscape design scheme and a management and maintenance programme” before work on site and that this will be paid for by the developer through a Section 106. For clarification, we assume by producing a management and maintenance programme this does not imply a duty on the part of the developer to make payments towards the long-term maintenance of the site? 

If the intention is to secure developer payments then I would draw your attention to Circular 5/05, paragraph B19, which deals with the matter of maintenance payments and states that these should not normally be sought for schemes which have a wider community benefit, only those directly related to the development in question. The Circular states: 

“Where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer contribution should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested.” 

We would therefore question whether it is appropriate to seek long term developer contributions towards mixed-use schemes (although pump-priming is negotiable). This distinction must be drawn out in any negotiation for commuted maintenance payments, i.e. between amenity provided for the development itself rather than the wider community. Therefore, it must be made clear within paragraph 2.11 that this is not seeking a long-term contribution from developers towards the future maintenance of the amenity unless this is predominantly for the benefit of the users of the associated development. 

We should also point out that a development should only be required to make provision for those facilities that are necessary as a direct result of new development and which fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. If there is already adequate provision in a locality, further provision cannot be justified on the basis of the tests outlined in Circular 5/05. The Circular is clear that all 5 of the tests must be met for a planning obligation to be reasonable and lawful. A sentence referring to the amount of any additional provision being considered within the context of existing provision must be incorporated in the policy and would probably sit best within paragraph 2.1. 

Children and young people’s play space
As we commented before in our letter of 28th July 2004, when commenting on the revised deposit draft, we take issue with the blanket requirement in UDP Policy 45 (I) and repeated here, to provide all residential developments of 10 or more units (or 0.1 Ha or more) with play areas for pre-school children. We judge this too inflexible since it fails to take into proper account existing play area provision and this could result in an over-provision of such spaces within the borough. Additionally it fails to take into account the nature of the residential development proposed. For example, certain developments such as retirement properties and one-bed apartments are unlikely to generate demand for children’s play facilities. 

Section 7: Lifetime Homes

Section 7 addresses the issue of Lifetime Homes and Lambeth’s aspiration to ensure that all new housing is built to this standard. The HBF accepts that the London Plan stipulates that all new homes should meet Lifetime Homes standards. However, there are cost implications and the benefit to occupiers in certain types of development is questionable. 

Furthermore, dwelling access arrangements are a Building Regulations matter, addressed under Part M: Access To and the Use of Buildings. It is our view that this more than adequately addresses issues of access, and since you have already included reference to this in Section 7, paragraphs 7.7-8 in the draft SDP, we view this as unnecessary duplication. 

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on this SDP. I look forward to an acknowledgement of these comments. 
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James Stevens

Regional Planner (London)
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